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October 26, 2007
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am proud to transmit to the King County Council an ordinance authorizing the levy and collection of a one-tenth of one percent sales and use tax for the delivery of mental health and chemical dependency services, and therapeutic courts as allowed by RCW 82.14.460 and RCW 82.14.055.
Authorization of this ordinance is necessary to implement the Mental Illness and Drug Dependency Action Plan approved by the council when it unanimously adopted Motion 12598 earlier this month.  The fund created will provide the needed resources to implement the programs and services articulated in the action plan and will help the county to address the unmet needs of people with mental illness and chemical dependency.
The goal of the new fund and the recently-approved Mental Illness and Drug Dependency Action Plan are consistent with the direction of Motion 12320, also unanimously approved by the council in July of 2006 that called for the development of a three-phase action plan “… to prevent and reduce chronic homelessness and unnecessary involvement in the criminal justice and emergency medical systems and promote recovery for persons with disabling mental illness and chemical dependency by implementing a full continuum of treatment, housing and case management services.”  

Over a period of ten months, an extraordinary collaboration between mental health and substance abuse treatment agencies, courts, law enforcement, Public Health, the Prosecuting Attorney, public defense, juvenile and adult justice systems, children’s services, juvenile rehabilitation, and many others worked to develop a comprehensive, multi-jurisdictional plan to help youth and adults with mental health and substance abuse disabilities.  That plan, prepared in three separate parts, included a review of existing programs and services, a prevalence study verifying the need for additional services, an examination of the criminal justice system and needed changes in both the adult and juvenile justice arenas, and concluded with an action plan for how best to address the unmet needs and improve access to services.  All three phases were extensively reviewed and discussed by the council.  
The need for these services is demonstrated every day in King County.  There are insufficient resources currently available to adequately serve people with mental illness and chemical dependency.  When these individuals do not receive the services they need, they end up in our jails, juvenile detention facilities, hospitals, and other emergency services that cost taxpayers and communities as much or more than providing the appropriate treatment and supportive services would have cost.

Numerous national and local studies have shown that chemical dependency treatment reduces crime and health care costs; that the most frequent users of hospital emergency rooms are individuals who have mental illness and chemical dependency; that providing supportive housing to chronically homeless individuals saves public costs; and that early identification and treatment of mental disorders can help prevent more serious problems.  The Mental Illness and Drug Dependency Action Plan addresses these issues, offering concrete recommendations to help people to achieve stability, while also reducing the need for costly emergency medical and criminal justice involvement. 
Approval of this new fund source allows the implementation of the action plan and makes possible a wide range of prevention and intervention services, community-based treatment, and new and expanded therapeutic court programs that will make an extraordinary difference in the lives of people with untreated mental illness and chemical dependency and greatly enhance our community quality of life.  

The sales tax, in the amount of one-tenth of one percent, will generate revenues of approximately $30 million in 2008 and about $54 million in 2009 and subsequent years.  My 2008 Executive Proposed Budget includes just over $22 million in new funding to implement the action plan, including the following programs and services:

· Increased outpatient mental health and chemical dependency services for people not eligible for Medicaid, to serve an additional 3,200 individuals in 2008.
· Increased outreach and engagement services to jails, hospitals and crisis facilities, including the establishment of an adult crisis diversion center for evaluation and referral to appropriate community services, and increased access to mental health crisis next day appointments.
· Employment and vocational services to help people in recovery to build the skills to lead independent and self-sufficient lives in their communities.
· Expanded supportive services for people in housing projects to help them receive the treatment and other supports they need to maintain their housing and prevent homelessness.
· Expanded crisis outreach and response services for youth and their families, including two new reception centers for youth in crisis, and increased access to the wraparound types of services that will help emotionally disturbed youth receive the intensive services they need to be able to stay with their families, rather than hospitalizations.
· School-based suicide prevention programs to reach teens at risk for self-destructive behaviors, and improved access to mental health and substance abuse services through school-based contracts.
· Improved access to prevention, intervention and crisis services for seniors.
· Expanded Juvenile Drug Court, Family Treatment Court and Mental Health Court programs and services.
· In total, provide services and supports to an additional estimated 15,791 youth and adults from across the county. 

Remaining funds generated from the first year of the tax collection will be used to establish a revenue stabilization fund to mitigate the sometimes volatile nature of sales tax collections and ensure continuation of critical programs and services; and will provide opportunities for one-time only investments in community programs to help the target populations.   

Recognizing the importance of prevention, early assessment and intervention, and comprehensive and integrated community-based services, the action plan concentrates efforts toward building and supporting a community system that could divert many individuals from the criminal justice and emergency medical systems and would also provide the infrastructure needed to help youth and adults rejoin the community in a safe and effective manner.  
The sales tax option has received support in other branches of county government, including the King County Sheriff’s Office, the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office and King County District Court.  It has also received considerable support in the community, including endorsements from more than 20 local service agencies, as well as the Seattle Human Services Coalition, the King County Alliance for Human Services, the Alliance of Eastside Agencies, the South King County Council on Human Services, and the Youth and Family Services Association of King County.  Other supporters include the King County Bar Association, the King County Criminal Justice Council, the Committee to End Homelessness in King County, the King County Mental Health Advisory Board, and the King County Alcoholism and Substance Abuse Administrative Board.  In addition, more than 150 individuals from across the county have written in support of passage of the sales tax option.  At the council’s June 2007 Town Hall meeting, more than 400 members of the community attended, speaking in one voice in support of the action plan and the funding that would make those services possible. 
The Mental Illness and Drug Dependency Action Plan can have a significant impact on the lives of very vulnerable people and their families, but only if the funding to support them is created.  There are no sources of county revenue currently available to fund the recommended services identified in the action plan.  The sales tax option authorized by the Washington State Legislature in 2005, the Omnibus Mental Health and Substance Abuse Act (E2SSB 5763), authorizes counties to impose a councilmanic sales tax “that shall be used solely for the purpose of providing new or expanded chemical dependency or mental health treatment services and for the operation of new or expanded therapeutic court programs.”   
As of this date, seven Washington counties – Clallam, Clark, Island, Jefferson, Okanogan, Skagit and Spokane – have implemented the sales tax increase and have already begun to reach out and serve their most vulnerable populations.  It is time for King County to do the same.  
Approval of this ordinance moves us closer to providing the continuum of services and support for individuals and their families that will help us to break the cycles of justice system involvement, hospitalizations, and homelessness.  I urge its adoption.

I look forward to working with the council and our many stakeholders in the community as we move forward with the implementation of the Mental Illness and Drug Dependency Action Plan.  
Please feel free to contact Jackie MacLean, Department of Community and Human Services Director, at 206-263-9100, with any questions that you might have.

Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff




  Nancy Glaser, Interim Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council
The Honorable Dan Satterberg, Interim King County Prosecutor


The Honorable Michael Trickey, King County Superior Court Presiding Judge

The Honorable Judge Corinna Harn, King County District Court Presiding Judge

The Honorable Judge Patricia Clark, King County Juvenile Court Presiding Judge

The Honorable Sue Rahr, King County Sheriff


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)

John Amos, Budget Supervisor, OMB

Dr. David Fleming, Director, Seattle-King County Department of Public Health

Reed Holtgeerts, Director, Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention


Barbara Miner, Director, King County Judicial Administration

Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS)
Amnon Shoenfeld, Division Director, Mental Health, Chemical Abuse and Dependency 
    Services Division, DCHS
























